

*Tsukasa Yamaguchi,
Tomohiro Morita, Yukie Takahashi,
Kenji Tsuda, Jinichi Mori
awoniyoshi514@gmail.com

Tokyo Metropolitan Cancer and Infectious Diseases Center Komagome Hospital, Tokyo, Japan (TY, YT); Kameda Medical Center, Chiba, Japan (TM); Department of Hematology, Teikyo University Chiba Medical Center, Chiba, Japan (KT); and Internal Medicine, Jyoban Hospital, Fukushima, Japan (JM)

- 1 Rummel MJ, Niederle N, Maschmeyer G, et al. Bendamustine plus rituximab versus CHOP plus rituximab as first-line treatment for patients with indolent and mantle-cell lymphomas: an open-label, multicentre, randomised, phase 3 non-inferiority trial. *Lancet* 2013; **381**: 1203–10.
- 2 Federico M, Luminari S, Dondi A, et al. R-CVP versus R-CHOP versus R-FM for the initial treatment of patients with advanced-stage follicular lymphoma: results of the FOLL05 trial conducted by the Fondazione Italiana Linfomi. *J Clin Oncol* 2013; **31**: 1506–13.
- 3 Federico M, Bellei M, Marcheselli L, et al. Follicular lymphoma international prognostic index 2: a new prognostic index for follicular lymphoma developed by the international follicular lymphoma prognostic factor project. *J Clin Oncol* 2009; **27**: 4555–62.

HIV infections and injecting drug users in Greece

241 and 522 new HIV infections among injecting drug users were reported by the Hellenic Center for Disease Control and Prevention (HCDCP) in 2011 and 2012, respectively, in Greece. But the real numbers were probably much smaller because renotification (duplicates and triplicates) could not be checked during the sequential referrals to health-care services (including hospitals, Organization Against Drugs [OKANA], and Therapy Center for Dependent Individuals).¹ Compared with the fewer than 20 cases reported yearly until then, the increase was alarming and impelled a regulation on the transmission of infectious diseases implemented in April, 2012, which very early received severe criticism and ongoing controversy.²

A closer look at these reports^{1,3} raised questions about the level of the epidemic and the accuracy of the reporting. In 2010, an intensified

informative campaign was launched, followed, since June 2011, by an unprecedented number of community interventions implemented by the HCDCP in the historical centre of Athens,³ in cooperation with non-governmental organisation programmes. More than 3500 injecting drug users and other high-risk groups were screened for HIV by HCDCP units. The results for 2011 remained unpublished, while in 2012 at least 133 HIV-positive cases were actively traced and reported in the official HCDCP Activities Reports.

There is no doubt that these interventions, if implemented properly—by respecting the rights to confidentiality and anonymity, and by providing psychosocial support, treatment, and care—are of utmost importance, both for prevalence studies and for health-care guidance for these vulnerable populations, for whom the traditional surveillance scheme was inefficient. However, by largely changing the surveillance, comparability and evidence-based inference was precluded. It seems that the outbreak reports among injecting drug users were severely biased because of the (unknown) effect of the intensified informative campaigns, the high probability of duplicates, and because of the number of cases (yet largely of unknown number) that were traced actively during the interventions of 2011 and 2012. The bias, in surveillance and reporting, was not evaluated or communicated properly. Health and risk reports should inform decision making correctly, especially during an economic crisis, when the scarce resources have to be prioritised in a way to maximise public health benefits.

I declare that I have no conflicts of interest.

Evangelos C Alexopoulos
ecalexop@med.uoa.gr

Occupational Health, Onassis Cardiac Surgery Center, Athens 17674, Greece

- 1 Hellenic Center for Disease Control and Prevention. HIV/AIDS Surveillance Report in Greece, 2011 and 2012. <http://www.keelpno.gr/en-us/home.aspx> (accessed Aug 3, 2013).

- 2 The Lancet. HIV testing in Greece: repeating past mistakes. *Lancet* 2013; **382**: 102.
- 3 Hellenic Center for Disease Control and Prevention. Program of the Department of Community Interventions of the HCDCP in the historical center of Athens. www2.keelpno.gr/blog/?p=975&lang=en (assessed Aug 3, 2013).

HIV, HCV, and drug use in men who have sex with men

The report by Tony Kirby and Michelle Thornber-Dunwell (July 27, p 295)¹ uncovers an emerging and troubling public health and community issue. The intersection of unprotected sex and use of street and party drugs is likely to amplify the transmission of HIV, hepatitis C virus (HCV), and sexually transmitted infections (STI) in men who have sex with men (MSM).

Indeed the latest report from Public Health England indicates that a large increase in HIV incidence is occurring in MSM in London and that there is the potential for growing and harmful interacting epidemics of HIV, HCV, and drug use. The trends documented in London are likely a harbinger of what is happening in communities of MSM in other urban centres in high-income countries.

We have found that in New South Wales, Australia, HIV notifications have increased by 24% in 2012 compared with 2011—predominantly in MSM. Furthermore, 13·1% of people with HIV are co-infected with HCV and 38% of MSM report using recreational drugs in the past 6 months.^{2,3}

These findings demand that there be renewed, enhanced, and integrated HIV, HCV, and STI surveillance, prevention, and treatment services. Given the complexity of risk factors associated with transmission of HIV and HCV, the copromotion of STI testing and treatment services as well as ways to mitigate the secondary harms of substance use, all need to be coordinated so that overlapping viral



Yannis Behrakis/Reuters/Corbis

For the report see http://www.hpa.org.uk/webc/HPAwebFile/HPAweb_C/1215589013442



Amir Cohen/Reuters/Corbis

disease epidemics can be targeted and contained.

Early diagnosis and treatment is increasingly becoming, or will likely become, the dominant approach to control STIs, HIV, and viral hepatitis. With use of a similar approach for these related infections, it might become more feasible to implement coordinated control strategies that are effective. However, one of the large dangers for which we provide warning is risk disinhibition and primary prevention fatigue, which we are seeing as starting to counteract the benefits of improved access to diagnostic testing and effective treatment.⁴ In the longer term, research with vulnerable MSM is needed to better understand the range of relevant factors including how these men perceive risk and balance that against pleasure and the causes of the increased incidence of unprotected sex and substance use.⁵ The results of such research can be used to strengthen the health and wellbeing of communities of MSM around the world.

We declare that we have no conflicts of interest.

Sean R Hosein, David P Wilson
shosein@catie.ca

Department of Research and Publications, CATIE, Toronto, ON M5V 3B1, Canada (SRH); and Kirby Institute, University of New South Wales, Sydney, NSW, Australia (DPW)

- 1 Kirby T, Thornber-Dunwell M. New HIV diagnoses in London's gay men continue to soar. *Lancet* 2013; **382**: 295.
- 2 Amin J, Kaye M, Skidmore S, et al. HIV and hepatitis C coinfection within the CAESAR study. *HIV Med* 2004; **5**: 174–79.
- 3 Hull P, Mao L, Kao S-C, et al. Gay community periodic survey: Sydney 2013. https://csr.h.arts.unsw.edu.au/media/NCHSRFile/GCPS_Sydney_2013_Report.pdf (accessed Sept 10, 2013).
- 4 Phillips AN, Cambiano V, Nakagawa F, et al. Increased HIV incidence in men who have sex with men despite high levels of ART-induced viral suppression: analysis of an extensively documented epidemic. *PLoS One* 2013; **8**: e55312.
- 5 Prestage G, Down IA, Bradley J, et al. Is optimism enough? Gay men's beliefs about HIV and their perspectives on risk and pleasure. *Sex Transm Dis* 2012; **39**: 167–72.

Poliomyelitis: threats to eradication

The recent isolation of wild poliovirus from Israeli sewage samples¹ (environmental sampling) elucidates an important consideration for polio eradication. The local population has humoral immunity against the poliovirus because of high rates of coverage with inactivated polio vaccine (IPV).² But not everyone has mucosal (intestinal) immunity because of removal of oral polio vaccine (OPV) from routine immunisation since 2005, and absence of endemic wild poliovirus conferring natural immunity. People immunised with IPV are protected from disease but the poliovirus replicates in their intestines and is shed with stools for about 3 weeks after initial infection.³ As a result, with direct person-to-person transmission, wild poliovirus remains in circulation using transient carriers, which is happening at present in Israel.

This situation poses a number of potential threats to the eradication programme. Although Israel has high coverage with IPV, certain groups in the population refuse vaccinations⁴ and will not have immunity to the virus if exposed. Individuals having primary humoral immunodeficiencies will not only be at risk for the disease if infected, but could also be shedding the virus for years.⁵ The country can become a reservoir of wild poliovirus even though we might not see any cases of the paralytic disease. With movement of people within and across borders, the transient carriers can transport the virus to other areas and countries. IPV-only countries with high coverage can end up being in the same situation as Israel, and the virus can potentially circulate undetected because environmental testing is not done everywhere. Some countries, which have eradicated polio but have low immunisation coverage (eg, Yemen), can have resurgence of the virus and outbreaks of paralytic

polio because no travel regulations for vaccination exist.

We cannot afford to ignore these threats. A mass vaccination with OPV in Israel is a potential solution but does not eliminate future risks. IPV-only countries need to consider the implications of this incident and perhaps modify their immunisation policies, and implement enhanced environmental sampling and regulations for international travellers to have OPV vaccination.

We declare that we have no conflicts of interest.

**Mohammed Umer Mir,
Mehreen Bhamani*

Global Health Systems & Development, Tulane University School of Public Health, New Orleans, LA 70112, USA (MUM); and Center for Addiction and Mental Health, Toronto, ON, Canada (MB)

- 1 WHO. Poliovirus detected from environmental samples in Israel—update July 2013. http://www.who.int/csr/don/2013_07_15/en/index.html (accessed July 28, 2013).
- 2 WHO. WHO/ UNICEF National immunization coverage estimates time series for Israel 2013. http://apps.who.int/immunization_monitoring/globalsummary/estimates?c=ISR (accessed July 28, 2013).
- 3 Henry J, Jaikaran E, Davies JR, et al. A study of poliovaccination in infancy: excretion following challenge with live virus by children given killed or living poliovaccine. *J Hygiene* 1966; **64**: 105.
- 4 Muhsen K, Abed El-Hai R, Amit-Aharon A, et al. Risk factors of underutilization of childhood immunizations in ultraorthodox Jewish communities in Israel despite high access to health care services. *Vaccine* 2012; **30**: 2109–15.
- 5 Martin J. Vaccine-derived poliovirus from long term excretors and the end game of polio eradication. *Biologicals* 2006; **34**: 117–22.